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The meeting was called to order at 10.45 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 82: IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAMME FOR THE DECADE FOR ACTION TO 
COMBAT RACISM AND RACIAL DISCRIMINATION: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 
(continued) (A/38/106) 

AGENDA ITEM 8 3: SEOOND WORLD CONFERENCE TO COMBAT RACISM AND RACIAL 
DISCRIMINATION: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/371, A/38/426, 
A/OONF .119 /26) 

AGENDA ITEM 86: IMPORTANCE OF THE UNIVERSAL REALIZATION OF THE RIGHT OF PEOPLES TO 
SELF-DETERMINATION AND OF THE SPEEDY GRANTING OF INDEPENDENCE TO COLONIAL OOUNTRIES 
AND PEOPLES FOR THE EFFECTIVE GUARANTEE AND OBSERVANCE OF HUMAN RIGHTS: REPORT OF 
THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/88, A/38/106, A/38/318, A/38/447, 
A/C.3/38/6, A/C.3/38/L.3) 

AGENDA ITEM 87: ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION (continued) 
(A/38/106, A/38/253, A/38/288, A/38/323, A/38/371 and A/38/415) 

(a) REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE ELIMINATION OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION 
(continued) 

(i) REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE (continued) (A/38/18) 

(ii) RE1?0RT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/393) 

(b) STATUS OF THE INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF 
RACIAL DISCRIMINATION: RE1?0RT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/390) 

(c) STATUS OF THE INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION ON THE SUPPRESSION AND PUNISHMENT OF 
THE CRIME OF APARTHEID: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/3'H) 

1. Mr. CERMAK (AUstria) said that, despite the existence of such international 
instruments as the International convention on the Elimination of All FOrms of 
Racial Discrimination and the fact that most States had introduced relevant 
national legislation, racism and racial discrimination had not yet been eliminated 
from the world. In the past year, the situation in southern Africa had remained as 
serious as ever. FOur fifths of South Africa's population continued to be denierl 
their fundamental human rights and freedoms under the apartheid system. His 
delegation had consistently condemned that system, since it believed that peace 
could not be maintained where gross violations of human rights occurred on a 
regular basis. 

2. Austria had welcomed the proclamation by the United Nations of the Decade for 
Action to COmbat Racism and Racial Discrimination and the convening of the first 
World Conference to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination in 1978. In view of 
the unsatisfactory results of that COnference, it was all the more satisfied with 
the positive results of the Second World Conference, held at Geneva in 
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August 1983. Although his delegation did not agree with all aspects of the 
Declaration and the Programme of Action adopted by that Conference, it had been 
able to join the overwhelming majority of participating States voting in favour of 
those instruments. 

3. With regard to the International Convention on the Elimination of All FOrms of 
Racial Discrimination, his delegation supported the suggestions made in document 
A/38/393 by the Secretary-General with regard to the reporting obligations of 
States parties. In addition, it believed that further consideration should be 
given to the proposed updating of comprehensive initial reports and to the eventual 
introduction of standardized questionnaires as means of systematizing and speeding 
up the reporting process. 

4. The role of education in shaping attitudes towards human rights, including the 
struggle against racial discrimination, was of vital importance) his delegation 
believed that long-term solutions to the problem of racism must be clearly linked 
to appropriate educational measures. FOr that reason, at the Second WOrld 
Conference Austria had actively participated in the formulation of actions to be 
taken in that field. 

5. Speaking on the right of peoples to self-determination, he observed that the 
international community had been working for several years within the framework of 
the United Nations to find a peaceful solution to the Namibian question on the 
basis of Security Council resolution 435 (1978). Although agreements had been 
reached in some areas, the people of Namibia still seemed far from attaining 
independence. His delegation strongly supported the efforts of the 
Secretary-General in that direction and believed that international pressure must 
be maintained in order to convince the South African authorities that they had no 
choice but to renounce the apartheid system and institute the long-overdue changes 
that would make the independence of Namibia possible. 

6. In the same context, he said that all States in the Middle East, including 
Israel, had the right to exist within secure and recognized boundaries. 
Nevertheless, a solution to the problem could not ignore the right of the 
Palestinian people for self-determination, including the right to its own State. 

7. Mr. AL-HADDAWI (Iraq) said that racism in all its forms, including zionism, 
was a product of colonialism and a manifestation of the dehumanization of mankind 
and the trampling of human dignity. The United Nations had discussed those 
phenomena for more than three decades) however, despite the numerous resolutions 
adopted and conferences held, many persons continued to suffer from racism 
throughout the world. What remained most important, therefore, was the 
implementation of those resolutions and of the programmes adopted by those 
conferences. In the absence of such implementation, racism would continue to pose 
a serious threat to international peace and security, the United Nations would lose 
much of its credibility and the purposes of the Organization would be harmed. 

8. Racism today was a persistent relic of colonialism, which had fostered it in 
order to advance the selfish interests of certain parties. Such selfishness was 
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most apparent in the operations of transnat:onal curporations, particularly those 
in South Africa and Namibia, which obstructed popular aspirations for independence, 
self-determination and freedom from racial discrimination and apartheid. The 
situation was aggravated by a lack of political will on the part of certain great 
Powers which sought only to protect their political, economic and strategic 
interests. 

9. Iraq was party to the International Convention on the Elimination of All Fbrms 
of Racial Discrimination and endorsed the conclusions of the Second World 
Conference. Furthermore, Iraq had always opposed colonialism and all racist 
regimes and their collaborators. He therefore regretted that there had been no 
mention of the Palestinian cause in the documents of the Second World conference. 
The Palestinian people was dispersed, its property had been confiscated and Israel 
persisted in rejecting the decisions of the United Nations through its Judaization 
of the country including its holy places. Such practices could be likened to the 
practices carried out by the Pretoria regime in Azania and Namibia. 

10. In that connection, he recalled General Assembly resolution 3379 (XXX) , which 
had declared that zionism was equivalent to racism. The fact that the Zionist 
entity had attended neither the two World Conferences to Combat Racism and Racial 
Discrimination nor the World Conference for Action against Apartheid held at Lagos 
in 1977 demonstrated that it was unwilling to attend conferences at which it and 
the Pretoria regime might be condemned. 

11. The report of the Special Committee to Investigate Israeli Practices Affecting 
the Human Rights of the POpulation of the Occupied Territories was based on fact. 
The Zionist entity was pursuing a policy of aggression throughout the Arab world in 
order to liquidate the Palestinian people. He drew attention to Israel's invasion 
of Lebanon and the fact that 40 per cent of Lebanese territory was under Zionist 
occupation. That invasion had been accompanied by crimes and scandals, reflecting 
a bitterness that had been most clearly demonstrated in the butchery at Sabra and 
Shatila camps. It was unfortunate that a great POwer was assisting and arming the 
Zionist entity. 

12. The situation in South Africa was similar. Although the international 
community's interest in southern Africa was increasing, the Pretoria regime was 
also stepping up its oppressive policies. Pretoria had used mercenaries in 
carrying out its armed attacks on the front-line States. Israel and South Africa 
could thus be seen to collaborate in undermining national liberation movements. It 
was strange that the Zionist entity should be attempting to restore diplomatic and 
economic relations with African countries at the same time that it was assisting 
Pretoria in its actions against the front-line States. 

13. Regrettably, the countries of the Western contact group were blocking efforts 
to reach peace because such efforts ran counter to the interests of the Pretoria 
regime. The transnational corporations' support for that regime only served to 
encourage it. Moreover, certain members of the Security Council refused to vote 
for sanctions against South Africa, since such action would prejudice their own 
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interests. The great POwers must look beyond their own interests and act 
constructively to ensure the elimination of racism and racial discrimination, and 
to enable all peoples to exercise their self-determination. 

14. Miss BAZIYAKA (Rwanda) said that the goal of the Second World conference had 
been to review and appraise the activities carried out during the Decade and to 
draw up any new measures that might be necessary. Her delegation totally supported 
the Declaration and the Programme of Action of the Conference, drawing particular 
attention to paragraphs 5 and 6 of the Declaration. 

15. As could be seen from the Declaration, racism, racial discrimination and 
apartheid were as virulent as ever and showed no signs of subsiding in the world. 
Her delegation shared the concern expressed by the conference at the fact that 
numerous neo-Nazi organizations were stepping up their activities, thereby 
encouraging racism and racial discrimination. Racial discrimination had also been 
practised against the Palestinian and other inhabitants of occupied Arab 
territories. National laws proscribing racism and racial discrimination must be 
accompanied by vigorous efforts to ensure equality in all areas. 

16. Her delegation unhesitatingly supported the proposal contained in the 
Programme of Action to declare a second Decade for Action in order that apartheid 
and all other forms of racism and racial discrimination might be completely 
eradicated. She also expressed Rwanda's support for the imposition of mandatory 
sanctions against the apartheid regime, in accordance with Chapter VII of the 
Charter of the United Nations. 

17. Namibia, which was illegally occupied by South Africa, had yet to achieve 
independence. In that connection, she drew attention to the statement made by the 
Rwandese Minister for Foreign Affairs and Co-operation to the General Assembly at 
its thirty-eighth session, in which he had called for an end to the South African 
occupation and expressed his country's support for the struggle of the Namibian 
people. She cited the sahraoui people as another example of an African people 
waging a military, political and diplomatic struggle to exercise its right to 
self-determination. In the Middle East, the Palestinian people was the victim of 
the ongoing crisis which resulted from Israel's defiance of United Nations 
decisions and of the norms of international law. Her delegation was convinced that 
peace in the Middle East, including Israel, required an acknowledgement of and 
respect for the fundamental and inalienable right of the Palestinian people and an 
end to its diaspora. 

18. The United Nations must continue to combat racism, racial discrimination, 
apartheid and the denial of the right of peoples to self-determination and national 
independence. The Organization must also act to strengthen confidence and hope in 
the future, so that all peoples might live together in a world that fostered the 
harmonious development of all. 
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19. Mrs. ANDRIYUK (Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that colonialism in 
its old form, as a system of imperialist rule, had ceased to exist. The Ukrainian 
SSR saw in that great victory accomplished by the peoples of the world the 
extension of the process of national liberation and self-determination which had 
been embodied in the Great October Socialist Revolution and viewed it as a 
reaffirmation of the vitality of the goals and principles which had attended the 
birth of her country 66 years ago. 

20. Despite the determined efforts of the international community to eradicate 
colonialism, its remnants continued to exist, and over 20 countries and territories 
were still being ruled by their colonizers, despite United Nations resolutions and 
world public opinion. 

21. Thirty-six years ago, the United Nations had adopted resolutions on the 
creation of an Arab State in Palestine. However, owing to Israel's aggressive and 
annexationist policy, the Palestinians not only had been unable to achieve that 
goal, but had even been turned out of their homes, to become a people in exile. 

22. Although South Africa's mandate to govern Namibia had been revoked in 1966, 
the racists continued their illegal occupation of that Territory, and its people, 
like the population of South Africa itself, continued to languish under the scourge 
of the inhuman system of apartheid. 

23. The Western imperialist Powers led by the United States, which were the mighty 
protectors of the Israeli and South African regimes, bore responsibility for the 
criminal policies and practices of those regimes. By giving aid to them and 
co-operating with them in every way, the Uhited States and other NATO countries 
unequivocally demonstrated their similarity to and common interests with South 
Africa and Israel. Everything the South African racists, Israeli Zionists or 
United States and other imperialists did to the peoples they had subjugated was a 
remnant or resurgence of the same colonialism out of which the imperialist system 
had been born at the turn of the century. Tbday, the imperialist system had been 
deprived of its colonial foundation, but the exploitative economic relationship 
which was at its roots persisted in the form of neo-colonialism. Sometimes, as in 
southern Africa, PUerto Rico and other territories, colonialism derived direct 
advantage in the form of the excessive profits of monopolies, and in all cases the 
imperialists used the countries and territories they dominated as military and 
strategic bases. Diego Garcia Island, for example, had become a stronghold of 
imperialism, and, as a result of a deal made between two colonial POwers, the 
population had simply been banished and a United States military base had been set 
up there to threaten the independent countries of ASia and Africa. The United 
States continued to occupy illegally a military base at Guantanamo in Cuban 
territory, from which it intended to police the countries of the caribbean basin. 
In the South Atlantic, the Malvinas (Falklands} Islands were being turned into a 
military base. 

24. The fate of Micronesia was cause for deep concern. Washington was taking 
unilateral steps to separate the islands and annex the fragments to serve its own 
military and strategic purposes. The Pentagon was using Micronesia as a laboratory 
for weapons testing and as a military base, threatening the peace and security of 
the Pacific Ocean region and of the entire world. 
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25. Israeli and South African acts of aggression against neighbouring States and 
the support of those acts by the United States and other NATO countries, including 
direct military intervention as in Lebanon, had not ceased. Imperialism had 
unleashed an undeclared war against those States which had started on the road to 
far-reaching social and economic change and, in a number of those countries, such 
as Afghanistan, the People's Republic of Kampuchea, Angola, Ethiopia and Nicaragua, 
it was attempting to obstruct the process of self-determination, resorting to all 
sorts of insinuations, to subversive activities, and even to acts of aggression. 

26. The safeguarding of the right of peoples everywhere to exercise their right to 
self-determination and the granting of independence to colonial countries and 
peoples as soon as possible were vital contemporary tasks. It was the Committee's 
duty to reaffirm the inalienable right of the Namibian, Palestinian and other 
peoples to self-determination. united Nations resolutions designed to ensure that 
self-determination was exercised everywhere must be implemented immediately and 
unconditionally. Her country was prepared to co-operate fully in achieving the 
goal of eradicating colonialism. 

27. Mr. DERESSA (Ethiopia) said that despite the international community's earnest 
efforts, not only were the fundamental human rights of the majority of South 
Africans being flagrantly violated, but the peoples of sovereign States in southern 
Africa were also being subjected to sabotage, aggression, armed incursion and the 
destabilization of their Governments by mercenaries and agents of racist Pretoria. 
Everyone knew that Pretoria was not alone in its inhuman and barbaric acts. 
Co-operation with a regime whose hands were stained with the innocent blood of men 
and women was co-operation with evilJ to render assistance to racist Pretoria was 
to stand against all that was noble and human. 

28. It was because of its unholy alliance with the countries supporting it that 
Pretoria persisted in its illegal occupation of Namibia and in its denial of human 
rights to the victims of apartheid within South Africa itself. How was the 
international community to interpret the collaboration of some of the major Western 
POwers with the apartheid regime, a collaboration which had enabled Pretoria to 
test atomic bombs and other weapons of mass destruction? Why did the apologists 
for Pretoria's inhuman deeds preach optimism and inexhaustible patience when 
millions in South Africa continued to suffer and die in full view of the 
international community? It was gratifying that the attempts of Pretoria and its 
allies to mollify mankind's conscience through outrageous propaganda had not 
succeeded, but it was disappointing that so little had been achieved in combating 
racism recorded by the end of the Decade. 

29. Since racism and racial discrimination were global phenomena, it was through 
concerted action that better results in the attainment of the 9oals and objectives 
of the Decade could be ensured. His delegation fully supported the Second World 
Conference's recommendations for the declaration of a Second Decade. 
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30. The Second World Conference had achieved limited success through the adoption 
of the Declaration and the Programme of ACtion and by averting the difficulties 
faced by the first World Conference. His country had a consistent record of 
determined struggle against racism but had been left with a sense of frustration at 
the close of the Decade. He urged Member States to work collectively in order that 
more progress might be made in the future. Since 1960, many colonial and 
~n-Self-G:werning Territories had been able to determine their own future, and as 
a result, the community of free nations had grown to 158 countries. His delegation 
deeply regretted, however, that many more which should be represented in that 
family had not yet taken their rightful place there. 

31. Among the peoples denied the exercise of the right to self-determination were 
those of South Africa, Namibia and Palestine. His country's support for the 
struggle of those peoples was uncompromising. He drew attention to an appeal, made 
by the Ethiopian Head of State on the occasion of Namibia Day, for increased 
international assistance and support to genuine liberation movements struggling 
against colonialism, racism, racial discrimination and apartheid. 

32. The self-determination process must be carried to its logical conclusion, a 
situation in which all colonial peoples and territories would possess a full 
measure of freedom and independence. The pursuit of that noble objective demanded 
a rededication to the basic principles of the United Nations and the ut:Ioost 
restraint from interference in the internal affairs of sovereign States. The 
enhancement of international co-operation was a sine qua non for the realization of 
the basic purposes and objectives of the United Nations. His delegation was f irrnly 
convioced that the peoples of Namibia, Palestine, South Africa and the 
t«>n-Self-G>verning Territories would soon join the family of free nations' time 
and the irreversible march of history would surely stand by their just cause. 

33. Mr. KAPLLANI (Albania) said that racism and racial discrimination were a 
by-product of the capitalist system of exploitation of man by man, which bred 
social injustice. His delegation felt particular sympathy for the African peoples 
subjected to racism and racial discrimination in their nvst abhorrent form, 
apartheid. Apartheid, which was based on pseudo-theories of racial superiority 
like those that had plunged mankind into the Second World War, constituted a real 
threat to the freedom, independence and peace of the African continent. The rae ist 
regime of Pretoria continued ruthlessly to suppress, persecute and torture all 
those who dared to oppose it and had regularly engaged in acts of aggression 
against neighbouring countries, even going so far as to occupy Namibia. Like the 
people of Azania, the Namibian people had realized that it was futile to try to 
talk logic and reason to the Pretoria racists. That was why Namibians were meeting 
the fascist violence with the violence of a determined struggle to win their 
rights. Their struggle was fully and resolutely supported by the African peoples 
and by democratic and progressive peoples throughout the world. 

34. Although discrimination based on colour was the most flagrant form of racial 
discrimination, it must not be forgotten that racial discrimination appeared in 
many different guises. The discrimination and genocide practised by the Israeli 
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Zionists in the occupied Arab territories, the mass killings that had taken place 
during their invasion of Lebaoon, and the barbarous massacres of the Palestinian 
populations at Sabra and Shatila were living evidence that zionism was a form of 
racism. It was no accident that the Tel Aviv regime had close ties with the 
Pretoria racists, with the full blessing and all-round support of their common 
master - United States imperialism. 

35. Many efforts were being made to confine the struggle against racism to pompous 
statements and mere affi.tmations of koown principles in endless debates at the 
United Nations and in other forums. Real life had shown, however, that it was the 
resolute struggle of the world's peoples which played the decisive role in 
abolishing racism and racial discrimination. 

36. Racism and racial discrimination were a way of life for the oppressors and 
exploiters. That way of life was bolstered by the assistance of the inperialist 
Powers, with the United States in the lead. Visible and invisible threads linked 
imperialism with racism, and there was a close collusion between them which derived 
from common interests and ideologies. 

37. Racism and national discrimination were alien to socialist Albania, which 
condemned them wherever they were practised and gave resolute support to the 
struggle of the Azanian, Namibian and other African peoples to root out 
colonialism, neo-colonialism, racism and racial discrimination. 

38. The Palestinian and Namibian peoples were not the only ones which had been 
denied the right to self-determination. The people of Afghanistan could hardly 
decide their own fate under the bayonets of the Soviet occupation troops. That 
people had the legitimate right to take up arms to liberate its homeland and to 
choose the system it desired. 

39. The acts of aggression undertaken by the United States imperialists against 
the peoples of Central America were not intended to enable them to exercise their 
right to self-determination, as was cynically preached. Q\ the contrary, the 
United States imperialists were concerned only for •their back yard•, to give 
American monopolies a free hand in making the law there. Similarly, it was as 
ironic as it was cynical for the United Kingdom, on the pretext of defending the 
right to self-determination of some 1,800 settlers installed in the Malvinas 
(Falklands), to continue to occupy those islands, denying Argentina its sovereignty 
over them. 

40. The sovereign rights of nations and peoples could not be violated. His 
delegation was convinced that through their determined efforts, the world's peoples 
would put an end to racism and racial discrimination and would win the right to 
self~etermination wherever they had been denied it. 

41. Mr. HARLAND (lew Zealand) said that his Government was totally convnitted to 
the promotion of racial harmony and the elimination of racial discrimination in all 
its forms. It was for that reason that New Zealand had participated in the Second 

/ ... 



A/C.3/38/SR .11 
English 
Page 10 

(Mr. Harland, New Zealand) 

World Conference. While it had not been possible to obtain a consensus there, his 
delegation could support much of what had emerged from that Confererxe. For 
example, an inportant part of the Programme of .Action concerned apartheid, the most 
glaring example of racial discrimination. New zealand was committed to working 
with the international community to end that system, which preserved and created 
discrimination throughout SOuth African society, denied justice to a race and 
challenged established staooards for the enjoyment and protection of human rights. 
New zealand had always fully s~rted efforts to ensure the right to 
self-determination and commended the major contribution made by the United Nations 
to its attainment. As long as there were peoples, including those of Afghanistan, 
Kampuchea, Namibia and Palestine, which were denied that right, there would be a 
need for the United Nations to continue to focus international attention on 
particular cases. 

42. New zealand took seriously its obligations under the International Convention 
on All Forms of Bacial Discrimination. The reporting procedure, as defined in that 
Convention, had been designed to maintain pressure on States to report regularly. 
Its practical value was that it kept States Parties informed of other countries' 
policies. The drawback was that the demarxl of reporting at two-year intervals was 
heavy, especially when reporting responsibilities must also be met urxler the 
International Covenants on Human Rights arxl the Convention on the Elimination of 
All Forms of Discrimination Against Women. While his delegation agreed that the 
interval of two years was too short, it opposed any action to alter the reporting 
period for CERD alone. It s~rted the proposals set forth in document A/38/393, 
paragraph 15, to convene a meeting of the Chairmen of the bodies set up under both 
Covenants and both Conventions. 

43. One of the strengths of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of 
Racial Discrimination was that it applied not only to sovereign States but also to 
peoples that had not yet gained their independence. There were two aoomalies in 
chapter v of the report of CERD. First it was claimed that no information had been 
provided under the heading "Pacific and Indian Ocean". In fact, New Zealand 
irxluded information on Pacific Territories in its periodic reports. Secondly, in 
the section on the Atlantic Ocean and Caribbean Territories, there was one 
referen=e that did not relate to the prirxiples and objectives of the Convention. 
CERD's responsibilities clearly did not extend to the consideration of political 
problems that were outside the scope of the Convention. 

44. As the international community embarked on the Second Decade, its aim should 
be to consolidate and build on the advarces made during the first Decade. 
New Zealand strongly supported the enq;ilasis placed on education, teaching and 
training in the Programme of .Action. It also endorsed the attention given to 
recourse procedures. New Zealand remained committed to the original aims of the 
first Decade and had a strong national commitment to the elimination of 
discrimination based on race. It hoped that resolutions concerning the Second 
Decade would be drafted to ensure that all could JOOve forward on the basis of 
consensus. 
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45. Ms. BROSNAKOVA (CZechoslovakia) said that so long as the fundamental rights of 
millions of defenceless people throughout the world were trampled on as a matter of 
course simply because they were of a different colour or belonged to a different 
race or ethnic group from their oppressors, humanity could not be said to have 
achieved a high level of civilization. 

46. Despite attempts by some Western States to divert the Second World Conference 
from its main objective, it had adopted the Declaration and the Programme of 
J.lction, which clearly identified the racist regimes of South Africa and Israel, as 
well as tb:>se Western States which had given them all-around assistaooe. 
Czechoslovakia fully associated itself with the critical assessment of the policies 
of the racist regimes in the documents of the Conference, those documents clearly 
stated that South Africa and Israel had elevated racism and discrimination based on 
it to a method of government which found its direct reflection in their foreign 
policies. 

4 7. Her de leg at ion ap{Xec iated the fact that the final documents of the Conference 
stated that if States were successful in creating equal opportunities for their 
citizens in the social, cultural and economic fields, then the prerequisites for 
the appearaooe of racism and racial discrimination would be eliminated. As a 
socialist State, Czechoslovakia could fully attest to that fact. Her delegation 
believed that there were two basic ways of irxlucing the racist regimes to abarxlon 
their inhumane racist policies and the policy of aggression. The first was derived 
from the Charter of the united Nations, which provided in such cases for the 
application of mandatory sanctions. The second consisted of full support for the 
national liberation movements in their struggle for freedom and indepemeooe. 
Unfortunately, the Western States members of NATO did their utmost to weaken the 
capacity of the united Nations for action in that respect. In short, her 
delegation fully agreed that the fundamental causes of racism and racial 
discrimination were to be found in the exploitation of man, as emphasized by the 
Secretary-General of the United Nations at the opening of the Second World 
Confereooe. Nacism had always been used to justify policies of aggression, 
occupation or oppression and had always been motivated by the desire to enrich 
oneself at the cost of other nations or peoples. Manifestations of racism of that 
kind were noticeable mainly in economically advanced Western countries. 

48. There was an interrelation among the major problems facing mankind at present, 
namely, safeguarding lasting peace, curbing the arms race, achieving tangible steps 
in the field of disarmament and eliminating racism in all its forms and 
manifestations, particularly when they had reached mass proportions. In that 
connection, the Political Declaration of the States Parties to the warsaw Treaty, 
adopted at the beginning of 1983 in Prague, had stated that in the interest of 
removing the causes of many conflicts, it was essential to eliminate oooe and for 
all every vestige of colonialism arxi racism and to renounce the policy of 
neo-colonialism, oppression and exploitation of other peoples. J.lccordingly, her 
delegation appealed to all States Members of the United Nations to develop further 
all the positive achievements of the United Nations in that field and to increase 
their efforts in the struggle against racism and racial discrimination. 
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49. Mrs. COLL (Ireland) said that the Programme of Action adcpted at the Second 
V«:>rld Confereooe contained a munber of practical and imaginative ideas which could 
guide future efforts to advance the struggle against racism. Her delegation 
believed that a Second ~ade could provide a focal point for the determination on 
all sides to eradicate the evils of racism and racial discrimination wherever they 
occurred. 

50. The conspicuous success of the United Nations in guiding so many countries 
towards the exercise of self-determination threw into sharp relief its palpable 
failure in the case of Namibia. South Africa continued to devise stratagems to 
prevent the implementation of the United Nations Plan for Namibia errlorsed by 
Security Couooil resolution 435 (197B). An example was the subordination of the 
implementation of that resolution to a withdrawal of CUban forces from Angola. As 
Ireland's Minister for FOreign Affairs had stated in the General Assembly on 
3 OCtober 1983, Ireland rejected such efforts to link or subordinate Namibia's 
right to independence to extraneous issues. He had also condemned South Africa's 
efforts to destabilize independent neighbouring States from its base in illegally 
occupied Namibia. 

51. The Second WOrld Conference to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination had 
unequivocally singled out the system of apartheid in South Africa as the most 
repellent form of racism. SUperficial modifications of that system must never 
deflect the international community from the objective of its total abolition. 
There could be no compromise on the principle of the equality of every human being 
or on the need to have that principle observed in practice. There was no 
alternative to concerted international pressure on South Africa to change its 
policies. That pressure should be applied in a careful, graduated and co-ordinated 
manner. In that connection, Ireland supported a strengthening of the Security 
Couooil's existing arms embargo and the adoption of further mandatory sanctions 
against South Africa. 

52. Self-determination was also at issue in the Middle East. Successive Irish 
Governments had made clear their commitment to the right of the Palestinian people 
to self-determination and to the creation of its own State if that was what it 
desired. In the recent past, her Government had perceived a degree of convergence 
of international opinion on the conceptual approach to a solution of the question 
of Palestine. A conflict of the rights of the Palestinians and those of Israel was 
the essence of the problem. The current situation, however, was unquestionably 
unbalanced. Even if not formally recognized by all, the legitimate rights of the 
State of Israel had been secured in practice. The rights of the Palestinian 
people, on the other hand, especially its right to the exercise of 
self-determination, were being actively denied. Israel's policy of creeping 
annexation of the occupied territories was a particularly insidious one. By 
depriving the Palestinians of a physical location in which, in time, they could 
exercise their right to self-determination, that policy could, if unchecked, become 
practically irreversible and contribute to making the problem more serious. 

53. Regrettably, the right to self-determination could be expunged as well as 
exercised. FOreign military intervention, aggression or occupation were 
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A/C.3/38/SR .11 
English 
Page 13 

(Mrs. Coll, Ireland) 

ioc:ompatible with the exercise of self-determination. That such should be the fate 
of Kampuchea, which had introduced resolution 1514 (XV) and of Afghanistan, a 
co-sponsor which had maintained its neutrality and independeoc:e throughout the age 
of colonialism, was a poignant reminder of the precariousness of self
determination. It also illustrated the continued need for the United Nations to 
give special attention to violations of the right to self-determination resulting 
from foreign military intervention, aggression and occupation. 

54. Agenda item 86 pinpointed the importaoc:e of the universal realization of the 
right of peoples to self-determination for the effective guarantee and observaoc:e 
of human rights. The corollary might be that the enduring quality of the 
achievement of self-determination by States could be measured by the level of human 
rights and basic freedoms enjoyed by individuals in those States. 

55. Mr. KOFU (Liberia) said that the challenge facing mankind today was to refine 
man's nature and oppose his negative instincts, namely, those which made possible 
the domination of others, the destruction of other peoples' culture and values and 
the development of mental aberrations such as racial superiority, parochial and 
aggressive nationalism, characterized by exploitation, poverty and stagnation on 
the one hand and affluence and indifference to human sufferings on the other. 

56. Liberia had always been very active in initiatives of the United Nations 
through which the international community condemned apartheid and other 
discriminatory practices as violations of international law and as a crime against 
humanity. The founders of Liberia had for many years experierx:::ed the effects of 
racial discrimination. However, after 133 years of independerx:::e, Liberia's 
leadership had lost sight of the vision of equality, freedom and justice, and as a 
result, the nation had taken the path of revolution to resolve the contradictions 
in Liberian society and to awaken the consciousness of Liberians to begin the 
frontal assault on the citadels of privilege, ethnic arrogarx:::e and elitism. 

57. Despite the considerable progress made by the United Nations over the 38 years 
of its existeoc:e, millions of people throughout the world, especially in southern 
Africa and the Middle East, were not enjoying their inalienable right to 
self-determination and free]om. The unlawful occupation of Namibia by the racist 
South African regime constituted a serious challenge to the United Nations. 
Liberia continued to view security Courx:::il resolution 435 (1978) as the only basis 
for a peaceful settlement of the problem. Any linkage between the implementation 
of that resolution and other extraneous issues, such as the withdrawal of Cuban 
troops from Angola, was unacceptable to his delegation. Such an attempt would 
suggest that the free]om of a people could be held hostage for the alteration of 
the sovereign decision of another people. 

58. In Pretoria, the black people were being oppressed and subjected to brutal 
discrimination in all fields by the white minority. People who were fighting for 
their freedom and independerx:::e could always count on the solidarity and active 
support of the Government of Liberia, which recognized the right of oppressed 
peoples under colonial domination to win their liberation as soon as possible. 
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Liberia also supported the endeavours of the Palestinian people to establish a 
national State of its own and hoped that United Nations bodies and the specialized 
agencies would maintain the level of their support for that people and to do all in 
their power to further its just cause. 

59. His delegation welcomed the report of the Second World Conference and felt 
that the broad participation of Member States in that conference was an indication 
of the global inportance of the issue. He hoped that all States and all bodies of 
the United Nations would be responsive to the Declaration and the Programme of 
.Action adopted by the Conference and would c~perate fully in their 
implementation. However, his delegation regretted that some developed countries, 
whose efforts for the inplementation of the Declaration and the Programme of Action 
were crucial to the success of the Decade, had deemed it necessary to vote against 
or abstain from the adoption of those documents because of reservations on some 
paragraphs. He appealed to those States not to allow those reservations to obscure 
the overriding goals and objectives of the Decade, which had been fully supported 
by a majority of the States Members of the United Nations. 

The meeting rose at 12.45 p.m. 




